Michael M Chanda Katrina F Ortblad Magdalene Mwale Steven Chongo Catherine Kanchele Nyambe Kamungoma Andrew Fullem Till Bärnighausen Catherine E Oldenburg

# Increasing female sex worker HIV testing Effects of peer educators and HIV self-tests in Zambia

November 2018

# **HIV and AIDS**

Impact Evaluation Report 83





International Initiative for Impact Evaluation

# About 3ie

The International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie) promotes evidence-informed equitable, inclusive and sustainable development. We support the generation and effective use of high-quality evidence to inform decision-making and improve the lives of people living in poverty in low- and middle-income countries. We provide guidance and support to produce, synthesize and quality assure evidence of what works, for whom, how, why and at what cost.

## **3ie impact evaluations**

3ie-supported impact evaluations assess the difference a development intervention has made to social and economic outcomes. 3ie is committed to funding rigorous evaluations that include a theory-based design, and use the most appropriate mix of methods to capture outcomes and are useful in complex development contexts.

## About this report

3ie accepted the final version of the report, *Increasing female sex worker HIV testing: effects of peer educators and HIV self-tests in Zambia*, as partial fulfilment of requirements under grant TW2.2.15 awarded through Thematic Window 2, the HIV Self-Testing Evidence Programme. The content has been copy-edited and formatted for publication by 3ie. Despite best efforts in working with the authors, some figures and tables could not be improved or references fully corrected. We have copy-edited the content to the extent possible.

The 3ie technical quality assurance team comprises Anna C Heard, Eric W Djimeu, Nancy Diaz, Shaon Lahiri, Annette N Brown and an anonymous external reviewer, with overall technical supervision by Marie Gaarder. The 3ie editorial production team for this report comprises Sahib Singh and Akarsh Gupta, with Beryl Leach providing overall editorial supervision.

All of the content is the sole responsibility of the authors and does not represent the opinions of 3ie, its donors or its board of commissioners. Any errors and omissions are also the sole responsibility of the authors. All affiliations of the authors listed in the title page are those that were in effect at the time the report was accepted. Please direct any comments or queries to the corresponding author, Catherine Oldenburg, at catherine.oldenburg@ucsf.edu.

3ie received funding for the HIV Self-Testing Thematic Window from the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation.

Suggested citation: Chanda, MM, Ortblad, KF, Mwale, M, Chongo, S, Kanchele, C, Kamungoma, N, Fullem, A, Bärnighausen, T and Oldenburg, CE, 2018, *Increasing female sex worker HIV testing: effects of peer educators and HIV self-tests in Zambia*, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 83. New Delhi: International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie). Available at: https://doi.org/10.23846/TW2IE83

Cover photo: Africanway / iStock. The photo in this report is of a stock photography model and is not an actual female sex worker.

© International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie), 2018

# Increasing female sex worker HIV testing: effects of peer educators and HIV self-tests in Zambia

Michael M Chanda John Snow, Inc.

Katrina F Ortblad Harvard University

Magdalene Mwale John Snow, Inc.

Steven Chongo John Snow, Inc.

Catherine Kanchele John Snow, Inc.

Nyambe Kamungoma John Snow, Inc.

Andrew Fullem John Snow, Inc.

Till Bärnighausen Heidelberg Institute of Public Health

Catherine E Oldenburg University of California, San Francisco

# Impact Evaluation Report 83

# November 2018



International Initiative for Impact Evaluation

# Acknowledgements

The authors acknowledge the International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie) for funding and support throughout the duration of the study, the research assistants who collected data and all participants who gave their time and effort to participate in this study.

# Summary

HIV testing is the critical first step for realization of the 90-90-90 target, which aims to have 90 percent of people living with HIV aware of their status, 90 percent linked to care and 90 percent virally suppressed. However, HIV testing among female sex workers (FSWs) in Sub-Saharan Africa remains below the 90 percent target. HIV self-testing may be a strategy to increase HIV testing among FSWs, but careful evaluation of FSW-specific interventions is needed before the intervention can be implemented at scale. The objective of this study was thus to evaluate (1) the effectiveness of HIV self-test provision compared to standard-of-care HIV testing for increasing HIV testing coverage among FSWs and (2) the effectiveness of two delivery models for HIV self-test provision.

This study was a cluster randomized trial conducted in three transit towns in Zambia: Livingstone, Chirundu and Kapiri Mposhi. Eligible FSWs were recruited by a peer educator. FSW–peer educator groups were randomized in a 1:1:1 ratio to one of three groups: (1) standard-of-care, which consisted of referral to existing HIV testing facilities (N = 53 peer educators, N = 320 participants); (2) direct delivery of an HIV self-test kit from the peer educator to the participant (N = 53 peer educators, N = 316 participants); or (3) distribution of a coupon, from the peer educator, that could be used to collect an HIV self-test kit at a participating distribution point (N = 54 peer educators, N = 329 participants). The primary outcome was HIV testing during the one-month period following the first peer educator intervention. Secondary outcomes included HIV testing in the past month at the four-month visit, use of the HIV self-test in the self-testing arms, linkage to care and initiation of antiretroviral therapy.

Between September and October 2016, 965 participants were enrolled in the study. Of these, 886 had follow-up data at one month and 898 at four months. At one month, 94.9 percent and 84.4 percent of participants in the delivery and coupon arms reported testing in the past month, compared to 88.5 percent in the standard-of-care arm (delivery versus standard-of-care P = 0.10, coupon versus standard-of-care P = 0.29). Participants in the delivery arm were significantly more likely to report testing for HIV in the past month than those in the coupon arm (P = 0.005). At four months, 84.1 percent, 79.8 percent and 75.1 percent of participants reported testing for HIV in the delivery, coupon and standard-of-care arms. There were no statistically significant differences in HIV testing at four months.

At one month, participants in the delivery arm were more likely to report using the HIV selftest than those in the coupon arm (98.3% versus 86.3%; P = 0.001), but there was no difference in use at four months (89.8% versus 89.3%; P = 0.88). Although more participants in the standard-of-care arm reported linking to care at one month (74.6% versus 51.0% delivery and 52.8% coupon) and four months (85.7% versus 71.6% delivery and 76.6% coupon), there were no statistically significant differences. There were also no statistically significant differences in initiation of antiretroviral therapy at one or four months. There were three reports of intimate partner violence related to HIV self-testing.

Although HIV self-testing did not increase HIV testing, high reported use of HIV self-tests indicates that it is acceptable to FSWs in Zambia. Although directly providing the HIV self-test may increase use in the short-term, delivery models using distribution via existing distribution points (e.g. clinics or pharmacies) will likely be successful in distributing kits.

# Contents

Acknowledgements	. i
Summary	
List of figures and tablesi	
Abbreviations and acronyms	V
1. Introduction	
2. Background and context	2
2.1 Intervention	2
2.2 Theory of change	3
2.3 Timeframe	5
2.4 Primary and secondary outcomes	5
2.5 Implementation	5
3. Data and methods	6
3.1 Ethics	6
3.2 Data collection	6
3.3 Statistical methods	9
3.4 Cost-effectiveness methodology1	0
4. Results1	0
4.1 Baseline data1	0
4.2 Primary outcome1	1
4.3 Secondary outcomes1	3
4.4 Adverse events1	4
4.5 Effect modification1	4
4.6 Qualitative results1	6
4.7 Cost-effectiveness1	8
5. Discussion1	9
6. Specific findings for policy and practice2	1
Online appendixes2	2
References2	3

# List of figures and tables

Figure 1: Study site locations	2
Figure 2: Theory of change	4
Figure 3: Study flow diagram	8
Table 1: Study endpoints	5
Table 2: Inclusion and exclusion criteria	7
Table 3: Baseline descriptive characteristics by randomization arm	. 11
Table 4: HIV testing and linkage to care at one and four months by study arm	. 12
Table 5: HIV self-test kit distribution and use at one and four months by study arm	. 14
Table 6: Intervention efficacy by subgroup of participants, one month	. 15
Table 7: Intervention efficacy by subgroup of participants, four months	. 16
Table 8: Incremental cost-effectiveness of HIV self-testing at four months	. 19

# Abbreviations and acronyms

3ie	International Initiative for Impact Evaluation
ART	Antiretroviral therapy
CI	Confidence interval
FSW	Female sex worker
NGO	Non-governmental organization
RR	Risk ratio
WHO	World Health Organization
ZEST	Zambian Peer Educators for HIV Self-Testing

# 1. Introduction

Achieving high HIV testing coverage is essential for realizing the first part of the UNAIDS 90-90-90 target – diagnosing 90 percent of all people living with HIV by 2020 – and for engaging in HIV prevention for individuals who are HIV-uninfected (UNAIDS 2014; Nunn et al. 2017). In December 2016, the World Health Organization (WHO) released guidelines related to HIV self-testing (WHO 2016; 2015), recommending that HIV self-testing be offered in addition to standard HIV testing services to help realize this target and as an entry point into HIV prevention services for those testing negative. In particular, the guidelines recognize the importance of developing new approaches, such as HIV self-testing for members of key populations, who frequently have lower uptake of HIV testing services due to factors such as healthcare provider stigma (Bodkin et al. 2015; King et al. 2013) or lack of legal protection (Oldenburg et al. 2016).

Female sex workers (FSWs) are a key population who have an elevated risk of HIV infection in Sub-Saharan Africa (Baral et al. 2012). FSWs have unique barriers to engagement in all steps of the HIV care cascade, including barriers and facilitators to HIV testing (Chanda et al. 2017). Evaluating interventions developed specifically for this population is therefore essential prior to their implementation.

FSWs are disproportionately affected by the HIV epidemic globally (Baral et al. 2012), including in generalized epidemic settings. Current recommendations for HIV testing among FSWs include testing every three months. Although there are limited data on the HIV care continuum for FSW, available estimates suggest that all indicators are far behind the 90-90-90 target (Gupta and Granich 2017; Cowan et al. 2017; Schwartz et al. 2016). Novel technologies, such as HIV self-testing, could help close the gap between current HIV testing coverage among FSWs and the 90 percent coverage target.

Oral HIV self-testing has been shown to be acceptable in diverse populations globally, and provision of HIV self-tests has been shown to increase HIV testing compared to standard testing services in some populations (Stevens et al. 2017; Jamil et al. 2017; Masters et al. 2016; Johnson et al. 2017). A cohort study among FSWs in Kenya found that 71 percent of participants used an HIV self-test after it was made available to them, but did not include a comparison group for standard testing services (Thirumurthy et al. 2016).

Even though HIV self-testing may reduce some barriers to HIV testing, such as healthcare provider stigma, low access to or uptake of HIV self-testing would limit its ability to improve HIV testing coverage. Here, we test two delivery mechanisms of providing HIV self-testing to urban-based FSWs in Zambia compared to standard HIV testing – *delivery* of HIV self-testing kits (direct distribution of an oral HIV self-testing kit by the peer educator) and *coupon* (a coupon for collection of an oral HIV self-testing kit from a health clinic/pharmacy) – compared to standard-of-care HIV testing. We hypothesized that the active approach of peer-based HIV self-testing kit delivery would perform better in terms of HIV testing and knowledge of HIV status than the more passive coupon approach. We further hypothesized that both types of HIV self-test kit provision would lead to significantly improved recent HIV testing and better knowledge of HIV status, compared to standard testing.

# 2. Background and context

This study was conducted in three transit towns in Zambia: Livingstone, Chirundu and Kapiri Mposhi (Figure 1).

## Figure 1: Study site locations



Chirundu and Livingstone are located on the Zambia–Zimbabwe border and are major transportation points for people and goods. Kapiri Mposhi is north of the capital, Lusaka, and is a transit hub with a large weigh station, where many truckers stop for the night or longer. Study headquarters and coordination for the three sites was located in Lusaka.

Sex work is effectively illegal in Zambia, which can limit access to HIV testing and other preventative services.

# 2.1 Intervention

In all study arms, participants completed four peer educator intervention visits, consisting of HIV risk reduction counseling, condom distribution and information on where to get HIV testing. Peer educators were current or former sex workers who were recruited by sex work organizations operating in each of the study communities. The first intervention was a group-based intervention; all subsequent intervention visits happened at a time and place that was convenient and private for the participants and the peer educator. The group-based intervention with participants and participants could ask questions. The individual intervention visits were informal check-ins the peer educators conducted with each participant at a place of the participant's choice. A standardized intervention guide was developed for all peer educator intervention visits. Online Appendix A provides an overview of the study intervention and time points.

In the delivery arm, peer educators distributed two HIV self-test kits: one at the first peer educator visit and the second three months after the first peer educator visit. Each test distribution consisted of a single OraQuick ADVANCE® Rapid HIV-1/2 Antibody test (OraSure Technologies, Bethlehem, Pennsylvania) with the manufacturer's instructions

in English, Nyanja, Bemba and Tonga. The HIV self-test is a rapid test that detects antibodies to HIV-1 and HIV-2 in the oral mucosa using an oral swab. The test gives results in 20 minutes, with a single line indicating a negative result and two lines indicating a positive result. The instructions are pictorial along with a written step-by-step guide for using the test and interpreting results. Peer educators were trained on use of the self-test and shared this information with participants. To preserve participants' confidentiality, there was no HIV status requirement for distribution of the second HIV self-test kit.

In the coupon arm, peer educators distributed coupons that participants could use to collect an OraQuick*ADVANCE*® HIV self-test at one of several participating distribution sites, which were health clinics or pharmacies. There was no change in the health facilities with regard to hours of operation or staffing. Staff were briefly trained on study procedures and the use of the self-test. Participants were required to bring the coupon to the distribution site, which was exchanged for a single HIV self-test. The coupon did not include any identifying information related to the study or information that could identify the participant as a sex worker. However, staff members at the distribution sites were aware that the study was specifically for sex workers. As with the delivery arm, peer educators distributed one coupon at the first peer educator visit and the second three months after the first peer educator visit. The content of the test and instructions provided to participants were identical. As with the delivery arm, there was no HIV status requirement for distribution of the second coupon.

In the standard testing arm, peer educators only provided information about existing HIV testing services. Identical information was provided to participants in the delivery and coupon arms.

Peer educators provided information to all participants about where to get a confirmatory test and link to care if they tested positive. Although peer educators were available to answer participants' questions or provide support, participants self-tested for HIV at a time and place of their own choice and were not required to disclose their status to anyone. A 24-hour hotline was made available to participants in all arms. The hotline was developed specifically for the study and staffed by research assistants in shifts, and available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Participants were instructed to call the hotline if they needed help with HIV testing (including using the HIV self-test), experienced any adverse events (such as intimate partner violence) and/or needed other assistance.

# 2.2 Theory of change

The intervention tested in the Zambian Peer Educators for HIV Self-Testing (ZEST) study – and data collection during the study – was guided *a priori* by a theory of change developed through mental models and deductive development (Funnell and Rogers 2011). Mental models involve understanding how key stakeholders believe a program will achieve the desired outcome. We discussed with a variety of stakeholders – including programmatic implementers, researchers and sex workers – their thoughts on how HIV self-testing might work to improve HIV testing coverage in the FSW community in Zambia. Deductive development includes logical analysis of the literature and experiences with the intervention that may inform how it is working. We consulted the relevant literature on HIV self-testing in key populations.

Based on these exercises, we theorized that the distribution of HIV self-test kits via peer educators would lead to improved status knowledge by reducing barriers to HIV testing such as stigma or hours of clinic operation (Figure 2). It is possible that HIV self-testing could address perceived or enacted stigma towards sex work from healthcare providers and from the community by allowing individuals to test in private, without fear of being seen in the clinic and without fear of judgment from providers. This would lead to improved uptake of HIV testing, which would consequently lead to knowledge of status, and ultimately reduce time to linkage to care. However, a community-based intervention such as HIV self-testing could be unsuccessful if individuals are concerned about others discovering their HIV status.



## Figure 2: Theory of change

We hypothesized that the direct delivery of an HIV self-test would overcome the majority of barriers to HIV testing faced by FSWs by not requiring them to visit a healthcare provider, thus removing stigma-related barriers to HIV testing. We hypothesized that the coupon delivery arm would increase HIV testing coverage by increasing options for how individuals test for HIV. Increasing options could improve testing coverage, as some individuals who would not feel comfortable testing with a provider may feel comfortable collecting a test kit and testing for HIV on their own.

Several assumptions were required at each level of the causal chain. First, we assumed that all inputs would have the hypothesized effects on the outputs. For example, we assumed that training peer educators would reduce stigma as a barrier to HIV testing, which could occur through a variety of pathways. If the availability of peer educators for HIV self-testing did not influence stigma as a barrier to HIV testing, then it is possible that the intervention would not have the desired effect of improving HIV testing and longer-term impacts, such as reducing time to initiation of antiretroviral therapy (ART) and reduced HIV incidence.

# 2.3 Timeframe

Enrollment occurred from September to October 2016 and the final follow-up visit was conducted in February 2017.

# 2.4 Primary and secondary outcomes

The primary outcome was past one-month HIV testing, measured via self-report at the one-month study visit. Secondary outcomes included recent HIV testing at the four-month visit, use of the HIV self-test kit, linkage to care, ART initiation and safety endpoints, including intimate partner violence. Table 1 lists each endpoint and its operationalization.

## Table 1: Study endpoints

Endpoint	Operationalization					
Primary effectiveness	endpoint					
Tested for HIV in the past month, one- month time point	<ul> <li>Recent HIV testing, measured by asking participants when they last tested and where (in all arms of the study).</li> </ul>					
Secondary effectivene	ess endpoint					
Tested for HIV in the past month, four- month time point	<ul> <li>Recent HIV testing, measured by asking participants when they last tested and where (in all arms of the study).</li> </ul>					
Use of HIV self-test	<ul> <li>Measured by buying back unused HIV self-tests at four-month visit.</li> <li>At the conclusion of the study, participants were offered a small financial incentive (about US\$1) to return any unused HIV self-test kits, which was framed as a study closing procedure.</li> </ul>					
Linkage to care and ART initiation	<ul> <li>Measured by asking participants who reported a positive HIV test at their most recent test (1) if they had sought care for HIV and (2) if they were currently receiving ART for HIV.</li> </ul>					
Correct knowledge of HIV status	<ul> <li>Participants were asked if they currently knew their HIV status and to take their best guess of their current HIV status (positive or negative).</li> <li>Participants were then offered a rapid HIV test to confirm HIV status.</li> <li>Participants were told they would receive a small financial reward (US\$5) for correctly guessing their status, although all participants received the reward for participating in the exercise.</li> </ul>					
Safety endpoints						
Misuse of HIV self- tests	<ul> <li>Including difficulty conducting the test (i.e. mistakes in taking the test, incorrect use of components of the test) and difficulty reading the test.</li> <li>Identified through interviews and ongoing consultation with peer educators.</li> </ul>					
Intimate partner violence	<ul> <li>Measured through surveillance and interviews by research assistants.</li> <li>Any intimate partner violence (including verbal, physical or sexual) was documented and reported.</li> </ul>					

# 2.5 Implementation

Research assistant training occurred in July 2016. The planned study start date was in August 2016, but due to national elections, implementation was postponed until September 2016. Recruitment was completed faster than expected, in about 3 weeks. There were no issues with recruitment or enrollment and women were eager to participate in the study. Implementation of the intervention occurred according to the protocol. There were no issues with self-test kit procurement, distribution or supply. No corrective actions occurred during the study, as there were no deviations from the protocol.

# 3. Data and methods

# 3.1 Ethics

Ethical approval was obtained from the Institutional Review Boards at the Harvard TH Chan School of Public Health in Boston, Massachusetts, USA, and ERES Converge in Lusaka, Zambia. Written informed consent was obtained from all study participants.

# 3.2 Data collection

# 3.2.1 Sample size considerations

Sample size determination was based on the primary endpoint – testing for HIV in the past month at the one-month visit. Power calculations were performed using methods for cluster randomized trials, with the peer educator–participant group as the randomization unit. Based on previous data from FSWs in Livingstone and Chirundu (Family Health International 2005; 2006), we assumed that 50 percent of participants would have tested in the previous month in the standard-of-care arm and assumed 20 percent loss to follow-up. We estimated 50 peer educators per arm (150 total) and 6 participants per peer educator (900 total) would yield 89 percent power to detect a risk ratio of 1.3 for recent testing, assuming a type I error probability of 0.05 and an intraduster correlation of 0.03. During enrollment, 10 additional peer educators were recruited, yielding a total of 160 peer educators and 965 participants.

# 3.2.2 Recruitment and randomization

Participants were recruited in Livingston, Kapiri Mposhi or Chirundu by peer educators working in their town of residence. Peer educators were current or former FSWs who had been recruited and trained by study staff prior to study initiation; many had formally worked as peer educators for previous FSW projects in their region. Peer educators recruited participants based on their social networks. Peer educators informed potential participants and gave them the contact information for research assistants. Potential participants called study staff for assessment of eligibility and were screened by a research assistant via phone and then, if eligible, were formally screened and enrolled in person. A phone screening was conducted prior to the formal in-person screening and enrollment to improve resource efficiency and decrease the number of individuals screened in person who were ineligible. The target enrollment was six study participants per peer educator.

Peer educator-participant groups were randomized as a unit in a 1:1:1 fashion to one of the three study arms: (1) direct delivery of the HIV self-test from the peer educator to the participant (henceforth, *delivery*), (2) distribution of a coupon from the peer educator to the participant that could be used for collection of an HIV self-test from a fixed distribution point (henceforth, *coupon*), or (3) referral to standard testing (henceforth, *standard-of-care*). In our previously published protocol (Oldenburg et al. 2017), the terms used to describe these three groups were direct (delivery), fixed (coupon) and standard (standard-of-care). Group randomization occurred after each participant in the group had

completed their baseline study assessment. The randomization list was generated in R (version 3.3.1, R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria) in random blocks of size 3, 6 and 9 and stratified by study site (Kapiri Mposhi, Chirundu or Livingstone). Randomized study assignments for each peer educator were placed in an opaque envelope, which was opened by the peer educator and a study staff member once all participants in the peer educator's group had been enrolled. Because of the nature of the intervention, the study was not masked, however the peer educator's study arm assignment was concealed until all participants in her group had been enrolled.

## 3.2.3 Sampling

Eligible participants were 18 years of age or older at the time of enrollment, had exchanged sex (vaginal, oral and/or anal) for money or goods at least once in the past month, self-reported an HIV-uninfected status and had not had an HIV test in the previous three months or self-reported that their HIV status was unknown and were permanent residents of their study town of enrollment (Kapiri Mposhi, Chirundu or Livingstone). Table 2 lists the full inclusion and exclusion criteria for the study.

Figure 3 displays the flow of study participants. Of 1,280 women who were screened via phone, 992 completed an in-person eligibility screen and 965 were enrolled and randomized in the study by 160 peer educators. Common reasons for exclusion were self-reporting to be living with HIV (N = 163) and not meeting the sex work definition (N = 157). A total of 160 peer educator and participant groups were randomized to one of the three study arms. Follow-up was 91.8 percent at one month and 93.1 percent at four months. At one month, 92.5 percent in the standard, 93.7 percent in the direct delivery and 89.4 percent in the coupon arms were retained in the study. At four months, 94.1 percent in the standard, 93.4 percent in the direct delivery and 91.8 percent in the standard, 93.4 percent in the study. Differences in retention by arm were not statistically significant.

Inclusion criteria	Exclusion criteria
<ul> <li>18 years or older at enrollment</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Younger than 18 years at enrollment</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Reports exchanging sex (vaginal, oral and/or anal) for money or goods at least once in the past month</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Has not exchanged any form of sex in the past month</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Self-reported HIV negative and no recent HIV test (&lt;3 months) or HIV status unknown</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Self-reported to be living with HIV</li> <li>Self-reported HIV negative but tested within the last 3 months</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Permanent residence in the study town of enrollment (Livingstone, Chirundu, Kapiri Mposhi)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Planning to move out of the geographical area within 4 months</li> <li>Living in the PopART catchment area (Livingstone only)</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Willing to participate in peer education sessions and study assessments over 4- month study period</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Meets inclusion criteria but does not wish to participate</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Concurrently participating in another HIV prevention study</li> </ul>

# Table 2: Inclusion and exclusion criteria

## Figure 3: Study flow diagram



# 3.2.4 Data collection methods

Data were collected via face-to-face interviews on a tablet using the cloud-based platform CommCare (Dimagi, Inc., Cambridge, Massachusetts). All interviews were conducted by trained research assistants. Research assistants participated in a one-week training on the study, which included training in confidentiality and building rapport with participants.

To avoid differential participation by study arm, the baseline questionnaire was completed prior to randomization. Two baseline questionnaires were administered, at one and four months after the first peer educator intervention visit. Participants received approximately US\$5 in compensation for their time for participating in each interview.

## 3.2.5 Quality control

Data were reviewed on a daily basis during each data collection round and data reports were generated that included inconsistencies or other data cleaning issues. The reports were emailed to the study coordinator, based in Lusaka, and each site coordinator. Weekly phone calls were held with study staff members to review the progress.

## 3.2.6 Challenges

At the one-month time point, there was an interruption in data collection due to an issue with study funds. This caused a several-week delay in follow-up visits, which complicated the measurement of the primary outcome due to its dependence on timing (any testing in the month prior to the one-month visit). A non-pre-specified secondary outcome was therefore conducted assessing testing in the previous three months: participants were asked (1) if they had ever tested for HIV and (2) how long ago their most recent HIV test was conducted. Ensuring and projecting the flow of study funds and prompt communication in the case of a similar issue, should help mitigate issues like this in the future.

# 3.3 Statistical methods

All analyses were intention to treat. Our pre-specified primary outcome was the proportion of participants reporting testing for HIV in the previous one month, as measured at the one-month visit. Our pre-specified analysis was a mixed-effects, multilevel regression model to account for clustering by peer educator and study site. To estimate risk ratios, we used a mixed-effects generalized linear model with a Poisson distribution, log link and robust error term (Zou 2004), with a fixed effect for randomization arm and study site and a random effect for peer educator group.

Secondary analyses with dichotomous variables – including past one-month testing at the four-month visit, correct knowledge of HIV status, linkage to care and use of ART – were modeled with an identical model. Use of the HIV self-test kit was compared between the two intervention arms (delivery and coupon). This model was identical to that used for the primary outcome, with the exception that the term for study arm contained only two levels (delivery or coupon). A similar model was used for being offered the test kit or coupon and taking the test kit or coupon.

As a sensitivity analysis, we calculated the proportion of participants within each peer educator group reporting each outcome and compared the proportions across study arms using a linear regression model, with a term for study arm and for site. This model avoids the need to model the covariance structure by analyzing at the unit of randomization (the peer educator). Finally, we compared the effect of HIV self-testing either via delivery or coupon versus standard testing by pooling participants in the delivery and coupon arms in a non-pre-specified secondary analysis.

Data collection was interrupted during the one-month visit after approximately 80 percent of participants had completed their assessment and was delayed for about one month. Participants interviewed late, who had tested during the first month of the study, therefore would have responded that their most recent test was more than one month ago. As a non-pre-specified sensitivity analysis, we therefore assessed HIV testing in the previous three months, as measured at the one-month visit. Given that participants were not eligible to participate if they had tested in the three months prior to enrollment, pastthree-month testing captures testing while in this study for all participants.

We assessed heterogeneity in treatment effects by study site (Livingstone, Kapiri Mposhi and Chirundu) and by HIV testing history (ever versus never). Effect modification was assessed by including a treatment arm by effect modifier variable interaction term in a model that was otherwise identical to the primary model.

We assessed differences in loss to follow-up with a mixed-effects, generalized linear model with a Poisson distribution, log link and robust error term, with a fixed effect for randomization arm and study site and a random effect for peer educator group.

The pre-specified primary analysis was a complete-case. All tests were two-sided, with no adjustments for multiple comparisons. All analyses were conducted in Stata 14.1 (StataCorp, College Station, Texas).

# 3.4 Cost-effectiveness methodology

We calculated the incremental cost-effectiveness of HIV self-testing delivery models using administrative data collected on costs and evidence generated from the trial on the effectiveness of HIV self-test delivery directly or via facility collection. We calculated the incremental cost-effectiveness for the following outcomes: any HIV testing (at one month and at four months) and repeat testing (at four months).

We took the provider perspective of a non-governmental organization (NGO) with an existing FSW peer educator program and accounted for all running costs, including materials and salaries. Materials costs included HIV testing referral cards, coupons and HIV self-tests. The oral HIV self-tests in this study were purchased from OraSure Technologies for approximately US\$5.90 per test (including shipping and tax). We also included costs related to car hire and airtime. We did not include start-up costs related to recruiting and training FSW peer educators in the cost-effectiveness analysis.

# 4. Results

# 4.1 Baseline data

Baseline characteristics were balanced between the three groups (Table 3). Approximately half of participants were enrolled in Livingstone, with one quarter each in Kapiri Mposhi and Chirundu.

		Standard-of- care testing (N = 320)	Direct HIV self- test delivery (N = 322)	HIV self-test coupon (N = 323)
Age (median, interquartile range)		25 (22–31)	25 (21–30)	25 (21–30)
Site				
	Livingstone	156 (48.8%)	162 (51.3%)	162 (49.2%)
	Kapiri	87 (27.2%)	76 (24.1%)	82 (24.9%)
	Chirundu	77 (24.1%)	78 (24.7%)	85 (25.8%)
Have a primary par	tner	203 (63.6%)	171 (54.1%)	202 (61.0%)
Can read and write		226 (70.9%)	243 (77.1%)	253 (77.9%)
Education				
	No formal education	53 (16.6%)	30 (9.5%)	25 (7.5%)
	Primary/Junior	129 (40.3%)	152 (48.1%)	169 (51.5%)
	Secondary	131 (40.9%)	128 (40.5%)	130 (39.6%)
	Vocational	6 (1.9%)	6 (1.9%)	1 (0.3%)
	Tertiary	1 (0.3%)	0	3 (0.9%)
Mobile phone owne	ership	271 (84.7%)	265 (83.9%)	284 (86.3%)
Monthly income				
	No income	81 (25.8%)	58 (18.7%)	63 (19.4%)
	Less than 250 kwacha <sup>1</sup>	40 (12.7%)	32 (10.3%)	51 (15.7%)
	251–500 kwacha <sup>1</sup>	75 (23.9%)	86 (27.7%)	74 (22.8%)
	501–1,000 kwacha <sup>1</sup>	74 (23.6%)	82 (26.4%)	90 (27.8%)
	1,001–1,500 kwacha <sup>1</sup>	17 (5.4%)	30 (9.7%)	26 (8.0%)
	More than 1,500 kwacha <sup>1</sup>	27 (8.6%)	23 (7.4%)	20 (6.2%)
Years in sex work (n	nedian, interquartile range)	5 (3–10)	5 (3–10)	5 (3–8)
Inconsistent condo	om use with clients	231 (75.2%)	236 (78.7%)	228 (71.0%)
Timing of last HIV t	est			
	More than 3–6 months	131 (42.3%)	94 (29.8%)	152 (47.1%)
	More than 6–12 months	69 (22.3%)	95 (30.2%)	76 (23.5%)
	More than 12–24 months	18 (5.8%)	26 (8.3%)	26 (8.1%)
	More than 24 months	17 (5.5%)	24 (7.6%)	24 (7.4%)
	Never tested	75 (24.2%)	76 (24.1%)	45 (13.9%)
Intimate partner vio	lence, past 12 months Physical			
	Sexual	165 (51.6%)	150 (50.8%)	168 (51.1%)
	Any	148 (46.4%)	157 (49.7%)	144 (43.8%)
		196 (61.4%)	194 (61.4%)	199 (60.5%)

#### Table 3: Baseline descriptive characteristics by randomization arm

<sup>1</sup> 1 Kwacha = 0.10 USD (approximately)

# 4.2 Primary outcome

The results of the primary outcome are listed in Table 4. At one month, 88.5 percent, 94.9 percent and 84.4 percent of participants in the standard, delivery and coupon arms reported testing for HIV in the past month. At four months, 75.1 percent, 84.1 percent and 79.8 percent of participants reported testing for HIV in the past month. Compared to

the standard arm, participants in the delivery arm were 1.07 times as likely to test for HIV (risk ratio [RR] 1.07, 95% confidence interval [CI] 0.99–1.15, P = 0.10) and participants in the coupon arm were 0.95 times as likely to test for HIV (RR 0.95, 95% CI 0.86–1.05, P = 0.29). At 4 months, participants in the delivery arm were 1.11 times as likely to test for HIV (RR 1.11, 95% CI 0.98–1.27, P = 0.11) as those in the standard arm and participants in the coupon arm were 1.06 times as likely to test for HIV (RR 1.06, 95% CI 0.92–1.22, P = 0.42) as those in the standard arm. None of these differences were statistically significant.

In a sensitivity analysis that assessed HIV testing in the past three months at the onemonth visit to account for delayed data collection, participants in the coupon arm were less likely to test for HIV than those in the standard arm (P = 0.01). Compared to the coupon arm, participants were more likely to test for HIV at one month in the delivery arm (RR 1.13, 95% CI 1.04–1.22, P = 0.005), but there was no difference at four months (RR 1.05, 95% CI 0.94–1.18, P = 0.40).

	One I	Month		Four Months			
Standard -of-Care (N = 296)	Delivery (N = 296)	Coupon (N = 294)	P- value	Standard- of-Care (N = 301)	Delivery (N = 295)	Coupon (N = 302)	P- value
262 (88.5%)	280 (94.9%)	248 (84.4%)			248 (84.1%)	241 (79.8%)	0.11 <sup>1</sup> 0.42 <sup>2</sup>
290 (98.0%)	288 (97.6%)	271 (92.2%)			n/a	n/a	
59 (20.5%)	49 (16.7%)	36 (12.4%)	0.24 <sup>1</sup> 0.04 <sup>2</sup>		74 (25.3%)	77 (25.7%)	0.59 <sup>1</sup> 0.60 <sup>2</sup>
44 (74.6%)	25 (51.0%)	19 (52.8%)	0.07 <sup>1</sup> 0.12 <sup>2</sup>	72 (85.7%)	53 (71.6%)	59 (76.6%)	0.13 <sup>1</sup> 0.17 <sup>2</sup>
27 (46.6%)	11 (22.5%)	9 (25.0%)	0.09 <sup>1</sup> 0.21 <sup>2</sup>	54 (64.3%)	35 (48.0%)	44 (57.1%)	0.17 <sup>1</sup> 0.39 <sup>2</sup>
n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	192 (86.9%)	222 (90.2%)	194 (90.2%)	0.30 <sup>1</sup> 0.30 <sup>2</sup>
n/a	1 (0.3%)	1 (0.3%)		n/a	1 (0.3%)	0	
	-of-Care (N = 296) 262 (88.5%) 290 (98.0%) 59 (20.5%) 44 (74.6%) 27 (46.6%) n/a	Standard -of-Care (N = 296)Delivery (N = 296) $262$ (88.5%) $280$ (94.9%) $290$ (98.0%) $288$ (97.6%) $59$ (20.5%) $49$ (16.7%) $44$ (74.6%) $25$ (51.0%) $27$ (46.6%) $11$ (22.5%) $n/a$ $n/a$	-of-Care (N = 296)(N = 296)(N = 294) $262$ (88.5%) $280$ (94.9%) $248$ (84.4%) $290$ (98.0%) $288$ (97.6%) $271$ (92.2%) $59$ (20.5%) $49$ (16.7%) $36$ (12.4%) $44$ (74.6%) $25$ (51.0%) $19$ (52.8%) $27$ (46.6%) $11$ $9$ (22.5%) $27$ (46.6%) $11$ $9$ (22.5%) $n/a$ $n/a$ $n/a$	Standard -of-Care (N = 296)Delivery (N = 294)Coupon value 294)262 (88.5%)280 (94.9%)248 (84.4%) $0.10^1$ $0.29^2$ 290 (98.0%)288 (97.6%)271 (92.2%) $0.83^1$ $0.01^2$ 59 (16.7%)49 (12.4%) $0.24^1$ $0.04^2$ 44 (25 (16.7%)19 (51.0%) $0.01^2$ 27 (46.6%)11 (22.5%)9 (25.0%) $0.09^1$ (25.0%)n/an/an/an/a	Standard -of-Care (N = 296)Delivery (N = 294)Coupon (N = 294)P- value of-Care (N = 301)262 (88.5%)280 (94.9%)248 (84.4%) $0.10^1$ $0.29^2$ 226 (75.1%)290 (98.0%)288 (97.6%)271 (92.2%) $0.83^1$ $0.01^2$ n/a59 (20.5%)49 (16.7%) $0.24^1$ (28.2%)84 (28.2%)44 (20.5%)25 (16.7%)19 (52.8%) $0.04^2$ $0.12^2$ 84 (28.2%)27 (46.6%)11 (22.5%)9 	Standard -of-Care (N = 296)Delivery (N = 294)Coupon valueP- valueStandard- of-Care (N = 301)Delivery (N = 295)262 (88.5%)280 (94.9%)248 (84.4%)0.101 0.292226 (75.1%)248 (84.1%)290 (98.0%)288 (97.6%)271 (92.2%)0.831 0.012n/an/a290 (98.0%)288 (97.6%)271 (92.2%)0.831 0.012n/an/a59 (20.5%)49 (16.7%)36 (12.4%)0.241 0.04284 (28.2%)74 (25.3%)44 (20.5%)25 (16.7%)19 (52.8%)0.071 0.12272 (85.7%)53 (71.6%)27 (46.6%)11 (22.5%)9 (25.0%)0.212 (64.3%)54 (48.0%)n/an/an/a192 (90.2%)222 (86.9%)222 (86.9%)n/a1 (0.3%)11 (0.3%)n/a1 (0.3%)	Standard -of-Care (N = 296)Delivery 294)Coupon valueP- valueStandard- of-Care (N = 301)Delivery 295)Coupon (N = 302)262 (88.5%)280 (94.9%)248 (84.4%) $0.10^1$ $0.29^2$ 226 (75.1%)248 (84.1%)241 (79.8%)290 (98.0%)288 (97.6%)271 (92.2%) $0.83^1$ $0.01^2$ n/an/an/a59 (16.7%)49 (12.4%) $0.04^2$ $0.04^2$ (28.2%) (28.2%)(25.3%) (25.3%)25.7%)44 (44 (46.6%)25 (22.5%)19 (25.0%) $0.07^1$ $0.21^2$ 72 (85.7%)53 (71.6%)59 (76.6%)27 (46.6%)11 (22.5%)9 (25.0%) $0.09^1$ (25.0%)54 (64.3%)35 (48.0%)44 (57.1%)n/an/an/an/a192 (86.9%)222 (90.2%)194 (90.2%)n/a1 (0.3%)1 (0.3%)10 (0.3%)10 (0.3%)10 (0.3%)10 (0.3%)

Note: <sup>1</sup>P-value for direct arm versus standard arm; <sup>2</sup>P-value for fixed arm versus standard arm; <sup>3</sup>N = 682 due to non-participation in the assessment, measured by asking participant to report HIV status and confirming with a rapid test. \*\*Due to an interruption in data collection during the one-month visit, some visits were conducted more than one month after the first peer educator visit; thus, some participants reported they had not had an HIV test in the past month but had had an HIV test since their peer educator visit. Note that *past one month* HIV testing is the pre-specified primary outcome.

# 4.3 Secondary outcomes

# 4.3.1 Linkage to care and antiretroviral therapy initiation

Linkage to care and ART initiation outcomes are listed in Table 4. At one month, among 144 individuals who reported that their most recent HIV test was positive, 74.6 percent in the standard arm, 51.0 percent in the delivery arm and 52.8 percent in the coupon arm reported linking to care; and 46.6 percent in the standard arm, 22.5 percent in the delivery arm and 25 percent in the coupon arm reported initiating ART.

At four months, among 235 women reporting that their most recent HIV test was positive, 85.7 percent in the standard arm, 71.6 percent in the delivery arm and 76.6 percent in the coupon arm reported linking to care; and 64.3 percent in the standard arm, 48.0 percent in the delivery arm and 57.1 percent in the fixed arm reported starting ART. None of these differences were statistically significant.

## 4.3.2 HIV status knowledge

At four months, there was no difference in HIV status knowledge between arms (Table 5). In the standard arm, 86.9 percent of individuals correctly identified their HIV status, compared to 90.2 percent in the delivery and 90.2 percent in the coupon arms.

## 4.3.3 HIV self-test use

HIV self-test use outcomes are listed in Table 5. At one month, 98.3 percent of participants reported using the HIV self-test kit in the direct delivery arm, compared to 86.3 percent in the coupon arm (P = 0.001). There was no difference between HIV self-test arms in HIV self-test use at four months (89.8% in the direct delivery arm, compared to 89.3% in the coupon arm).

#### 4.3.4 Hotline use

Forty-three participants (4.9%) called the hotline prior to the one-month visit and 20 participants (2.2%) called the hotline prior to the four-month visit. Common reasons for calling included help with accessing HIV testing (25.6% at one month, 20% at four months), HIV self-test use help (13.9% at one month, 5% at four months) and accessing non-HIV healthcare (37.2% at one month, 10% at four months).

	C	ne Month		Four Months			
	Delivery (N = 289)	Coupon (N = 285)	<i>P</i> - value <sup>1</sup>	Delivery (N = 295)	Coupon (N = 299)	<i>P</i> - value <sup>1</sup>	
Offered coupon/test by peer educator	285 (98.6%)	273 (95.5%)	0.17	284 (96.3%)	293 (98.0%)	0.20	
Took coupon/test from peer educator	285 (98.6%)	272 (95.1%)	0.17	284 (96.3%)	291 (97.3%)	0.52	
Collected test kit <sup>2</sup>	285 (100%)	258 (90.2%)	0.003	284 (100%)	280 (93.7%)	0.003	
Used HIV self-test	284 (98.3%)	246 (86.3%)	0.001	265 (89.8%)	266 (89.3%)	0.88	
Used HIV self-test, among those who had the kit	284 (99.7%)	246 (95.7%)	0.01	265 (93.3%)	266 (95.3%)	0.45	
Number of kits used during study	n/a	n/a	n/a			0.75	
C 1 2				0 45 (15.4%) 246 (84.3%)	4 (1.4%) 44 (15.4%) 238 (83.2%)		
Number of tests returned <sup>3</sup> 1 2		n/a	n/a	224 (84.4%) 24 (8.8%) 24 (8.8%)	231 (87.8%) 18 (6.8%) 14 (5.3%)	0.38	

#### Table 5: HIV self-test kit distribution and use at one and four months by study arm

Note: <sup>1</sup>Multilevel, mixed effects generalized linear model with study arm and site as a fixed effects and peer educator a random effect; <sup>2</sup>By default, all participants in the delivery arm collected the kit as it was directly handed to them by the peer educator; <sup>3</sup>Measured via incentivized collection at the end of the study.

# 4.4 Adverse events

Four instances of intimate partner violence related to study participation were reported during the study – two in the delivery arm and two in the coupon arm. Three participants reported physical violence following their partners' learning of their HIV self-test use and one reported physical and sexual violence following the partner's learning about her engagement in sex work. One death was reported in the delivery arm, which was not related to study participation. No other adverse events were reported during the study.

# 4.5 Effect modification

Subgroup analyses for past-month HIV testing, HIV self-test use and knowledge of HIV status were conducted by study site (Livingstone, Kapiri Mposhi and Chirundu) and history of HIV testing (ever versus never). There was evidence of effect modification by study site at one month for use of the HIV self-test and for past one month HIV testing. At four months, there was effect modification by study site in past one month HIV testing.

Models of effect modification appeared to show evidence of differential effects of the intervention arms in different study settings, although the study was not powered to detect effect modification. In general, effects were larger in Livingstone and Kapiri

Mposhi and there was no effect of the intervention in Chirundu. For example, at four months, the only site where there was a statistically significant effect of the intervention was in the direct delivery arm compared to standard-of-care in Livingstone (P = 0.04). However, this comparison is not statistically significant after correction for multiple comparisons. There was no evidence of effect modification for any outcome by HIV testing history.

	Standard	Direct	Fixed	Risk Ratio (95% Cl)	P- value	P-value for interaction		
Used HIV Self-Test								
Site								
Livingstone	n/a	146 (98.0%)	121 (85.2%)	1.15 (1.03–1.29)	0.02			
Kapiri Mposhi	n/a	65 (94.2%)	50 (72.5%)	1.30 (1.00–1.69)	0.05	0.001		
Chirundu	n/a	73 (100%)	75 (100%)	n/a	n/a			
HIV testing								
Ever	n/a	219 (99.1%)	213 (87.3%)	1.13 (1.06–1.21)	<0.001	0.70		
Never	n/a	64 (92.8%)	32 (78.1%)	1.19 (0.90–1.58)	0.21			
		Teste	ed in Past	One Month				
Site								
Livingstone	133 (93.7%)	142 (94.0%)	125 (85.6%)	D: 1.00 (0.92–1.10) F: 0.91 (0.81–1.03)	0.93 0.13			
Kapiri	55 (69.6%)	65	46	D: 1.31 (0.99–1.75)	0.06	<0.001		
Mposhi		(91.6%)	(64.8%)	F: 0.93 (0.62–1.39)	0.72			
Chirundu	74 (98.7%)	73 (100%)	77	D: 1.01 (0.99–1.04)	0.30			
			(100%)	F: 1.01 (0.99–1.04)	0.30			
HIV testing								
Ever	190 (88.0%)	212	216	D: 1.07 (0.99–1.17)	0.11	0.40		
		(95.9%)	(86.4%)	F: 0.97 (0.88–1.07)	0.54			
Never	69 (92.0%)	67	21	D: 1.04 (0.92–1.17)	0.56			
		(91.8%)	(72.1%)	F: 0.81 (0.61–1.07)	0.14	<u> </u>		

#### Table 6: Intervention efficacy by subgroup of participants, one month

Used HIV Self-Test								
	Standard	Direct	Fixed	Risk Ratio (95% CI)	P- value	P-value for interaction		
Site								
Livingstone	n/a	142	134	1.05 (0.95 to 1.16)	0.31			
		(93.4%)	(88.7%)					
Kapiri	n/a	57	62	0.98 (0.80 to 1.18)	0.80	0.62		
		(86.4%)	(88.6%)					
Chirundu	n/a	66	70	0.94 (0.80 to 1.11)	0.49			
		(85.7%)	(90.9%)					
HIV Testing								
Ever	n/a	200	229	1.02 (0.85 to 1.23)	0.82	0.84		
		(90.5%)	(90.2%)					
Never	n/a	64	37	1.00 (0.93 to 1.09)	0.95			
		(87.7%)	(86.1%)					
	Tested	in Past On	e Month	•	T			
Site								
Livingstone	116	142	132	D: 1.15 (1.01 to 1.32)	0.04			
	(81.1%)	(93.4%)	(87.4%)	F: 1.08 (0.93 to 1.26)	0.34			
Kapiri	58	52	56	D: 1.14 (0.90 to 1.45)	0.29	0.0004		
	(69.1%)	(78.8%)	(76.7%)	F: 1.11 (0.86 to 1.46)	0.42	0.0001		
Chirundu	52	54	53	D: 1.00 (0.66 to 1.52)	0.99			
	(70.3%)	(70.1%)	(68.0%)	F: 0.97 (0.63 to 1.47)	0.88			
HIV testing								
Ever	161	186	205	D: 1.19 (1.01 to 1.40)	0.04	0.12		
	(70.9%)	(84.2%)	(80.1%)	F: 1.13 (0.96 to 1.34)	0.14	0.12		
Never	60	61	36	D: 0.94 (0.84 to 1.08)	0.41			
	(87.0%)	(83.6%)	(80.0%)	F: 0.89 (0.75 to 1.06)	0.20			
	Cor	rect HIV St	atus	T	r			
Site								
Livingstone	111	135	113	D: 1.07 (0.99 to 1.15)	0.11			
	(87.4%)	(93.1%)	(91.1%)	F: 1.04 (0.96 to 1.14)	0.35			
Kapiri	31	25	28	D: 0.78 (0.64 to 0.96)	0.02	0.18		
	(91.2%)	(71.4%)	(90.3%)	F: 0.99 (0.88 to 1.12)	0.88			
Chirundu	50	62	53	D: 1.12 (0.96 to 1.32)	0.14			
	(83.3%)	(93.9%)	(88.3%)	F: 1.06 (0.90 to 1.25)	0.49			
HIV testing	4.15	100	1.6-					
Ever	142	168	165	D: 1.03 (0.90 to 1.18)	0.66	0.56		
	(87.1%)	(90.3%)	(91.7%)	F: 0.94 (0.79 to 1.12)	0.51			
Never	49	53	28	D: 1.03 (0.97 to 1.11)	0.34			
	(87.5%)	(89.8%)	(82.4%)	F: 1.05 (0.98 to 1.12)	0.15			

## Table 7: Intervention efficacy by subgroup of participants, four months

#### 4.6 Qualitative results

Individual in-depth interviews and focus groups were conducted with study participants and peer educators, respectively, to help provide context for quantitative findings of the primary outcomes. During in-depth interviews and focus group discussions, barriers to HIV testing were related to stigma associated with going to HIV testing facilities and selfstigma related to HIV.

#### **Barriers to HIV testing:**

I get afraid because am scared to be tested for HIV because I don't know if am being HIV negative or HIV positive. Because I have slept with a lot of man. — Individual interview, 24-year-old participant

Others do have self-stigma, because she knows that she's a sex worker she says I can't go there; when I go there I will just test positive. — Focus group discussion, peer educator

Others also fail to accept the results. Somebody decides to go and test, but she is not sure or ready. It makes them to start imagining what could happen when tested positive. Before you have an HIV test, you need to be ready to accept the result. — Focus group discussion, peer educator

It is difficult to test because some think if I get tested this same person testing me, will tell others 'that's the one I tested, she is sick [with] HIV'. — Focus group discussion, peer educator

Facilitators of HIV testing included pregnancy and knowing that they had increased risk related to HIV acquisition. Participants also discussed wanting to protect their male partners as a motivation for HIV testing.

#### Facilitators of HIV testing:

We protect the men we have sex with not to contract HIV; that's why we often go for HIV testing. — Individual interview, 19-year-old participant

In my view, it is not common among sex workers to test for HIV. Because, just as my sister mention earlier, that sex workers know the kind of work they are involved into, it's not common for them to test. Unless she is pregnant or she gets sick and goes to the hospital, they will be able to test her for HIV, and then she will know her HIV status. — Focus group discussion, peer educator

She's a sex worker, she knows the kind of job she's doing. It's important to go for a test so that each person knows their status. — Focus group discussion, peer educator

HIV self-testing was described by peer educators and participants alike as a means of reducing stigma associated with visiting the clinic for HIV testing. This provided substantial motivation for participants to be interested in HIV self-testing.

#### Motivations for HIV self-testing:

Yes, the main reason is as I explained. Most of them are shy of going to the clinic for testing; therefore, this method of testing yourself is much better, where you test yourself and you know the results for yourself. — Individual interview, 20-year-old participant

I would know my HIV status by myself and I can even go to the hospital for medications. — Individual interview, 19-year-old participant

Interviewer: "Why is it good when testing by yourself?"

Participant: "It is good because of the fact that it's different from the ordinary testing."

Interviewer: "What else do you think about HIV/AIDS self-testing?"

Participant: "HIV self-testing is nice, like I said earlier, because no one will see you."

- Individual interview, 31-year-old participant

Interviewer: "How do you think HIV self-testing will be received by other sex workers in Zambia?"

Respondent: "Yes, it would be received well, because sex workers are afraid of going for VCT [voluntary counseling and testing], so they test themselves at their own time, then its better. And then, if there is need to go to confirm at the clinic, then they go confirm."

- Individual interview, 29-year-old participant

Participant 1: "I also think they can be interested because they will be the only one to know their HIV status, whether positive or negative. Therefore, even when it comes to taking good care of herself, she will know best how and what to do when she gets sick or she is well."

Participant 2: "Just to add on what my sister has said, when a person tests herself and finds out that she is HIV positive, she can be forced to find out where people go when they test positive so as to know how best they can further help you. So, she may be helped with a referral note to take with to the clinic and thereafter, she can be going from time to time get medicine as known only to herself. So, it can be easy."

-Focus group discussion, peer educator

Some peer educators reported concerns related to counseling following HIV self-testing, although these themes did not emerge in individual interviews.

Once you test yourself and find out that the result is positive, who will counsel you? It's likely that you will have a lot of worries. What I'm thinking is that it could be better [if] somebody conducts a test on you and offers you counsel. It is better that way. Because at times, you may test and discover you are HIV positive, and because you are alone in the room, you may begin to entertain suicidal thoughts and before you know it, you get poisonous stuff and take your life, because there is nobody to counsel you. — Focus group discussion, peer educator

# 4.7 Cost-effectiveness

The cost of HIV self-testing interventions and standard-of-care arms at four months are shown in Table 8. The cost per participant in the standard-of-care arm was US\$40.39. In the delivery arm, the cost per participant was US\$53.70, and in the coupon arm, the cost per participant was \$52.83.

In a pseudo-population of 1,000 FSWs, 64 additional FSWs tested for HIV with direct provision of the HIV self-test and 41 fewer tested with facility provision at one month. At four months, 90 additional FSWs tested for HIV in the delivery arm and 47 additional

FSWs tested in the coupon arm. In the delivery arm, 294 additional FSWs tested for HIV twice and 138 tested twice in the coupon arm.

	Delivery	Coupon	Standard					
Number tested in population of 1,000								
HIV testing, any (one month)	949	844	885					
HIV testing, any (four months)	841	798	751					
HIV tested twice	870	714	576					
Item	ized running cost	s, US\$						
Self-test kits	4,044.80	4,211.2	0					
Airtime	53	53	53					
Peer educator costs	12,759.75	13,000.50	12,759.75					
Hotline	98.24	102.28	99.48					
Cumulative costs, US\$	16,967.90	17,379.59	12,924.50					
Total	53.70	52.83	40.39					
Cost per participant								
Cost for population of 1,000	53,700	52,830	40,390					
Increme	ntal cost-effective	ness, US\$						
HIV testing, any (one month)	US\$208	(US\$303)	Reference group					
HIV testing, any (four months)	US\$148	US\$265	Reference group					
HIV tested twice	US\$45	US\$90	Reference group					

## Table 8: Incremental cost-effectiveness of HIV self-testing at four months

# 5. Discussion

Provision of HIV self-tests directly to participants via peer educators and via existing health facilities led to high uptake of HIV self-testing, although there was no difference in HIV testing across study arms. Overall, HIV testing was very common in this study. Although one in five participants reported at baseline that they had never tested for HIV, by four months all but one participant had tested for HIV in some form during the study. HIV self-testing was highly accessed by individuals in the intervention arms, indicating that although its provision may not lead to greater rates of HIV testing, it is acceptable and accessible to participants.

Data from pre-study focus groups with peer educators found that multilevel stigma was an important barrier to HIV testing among FSWs in these areas in Zambia (Chanda et al. 2017). One reason for the lack of difference across study arms could be the availability of the peer educators in all intervention arms. Previous studies of peer educator interventions for FSWs have generally shown that peer educators can reduce barriers to accessing healthcare (Krishnamurthy et al. 2016; Onyango et al. 2016; Hoffman et al. 2013; Geibel et al. 2012; Morisky et al. 2010; Sarafian 2012). Having access to the peer educators may have allowed participants to have greater agency in seeking out any form of HIV testing (self-testing or traditional) by reducing some barriers to testing. Intimate partner violence at baseline was very high. During the study, there were three instances of intimate partner violence related to HIV self-testing. Intimate partner violence is a major concern with HIV self-testing, particularly among vulnerable populations such as FSWs. The results of this study indicate that HIV self-testing is safe, although implementation programs should be aware of the potential for intimate partner violence following HIV self-testing.

Overall, linkage to care and ART initiation were lower in the HIV self-testing arms, but this difference was not statistically significant. The study was not specifically powered to detect a difference in linkage to care and ART initiation, and thus there may be true differences in linkage to care and ART initiation that could have significant implications for treatment as prevention strategies. However, linkage to care and ART initiation coverage in the standard testing arm approached previously described estimates of ART coverage among FSWs in Zimbabwe (Cowan et al. 2017) and exceeded a previous global estimate of 36 percent among FSWs in low- and middle-income countries (Mountain et al. 2014).

In the HIV self-testing arms, the rapid increase in linkage to care and ART initiation, which approached the standard-of-care arm and exceeded previous global estimates, mitigates some concern related to linkage to care following HIV self-testing (Bain et al. 2016). Access to a peer educator may have facilitated the high and rapidly increasing percentage of participants who reported linking to care and ART initiation.

Costing results indicate that it would cost approximately US\$45 and US\$90 for a repeat test for one additional person in the delivery and coupon arm, respectively. These results take the perspective of an NGO with an existing peer educator program, and thus do not represent the costs of programs that do not have established peer educator programs. These cost results therefore may not be generalizable to NGOs not already working with peer educators; costs could be higher in such programs.

There are several limitations to consider when interpreting these results. The majority of outcomes in this study were self-reported, including HIV testing, linkage to care, and ART initiation. It is possible that participants' responses were influenced by social desirability bias. It is also possible that participants built rapport with research assistants, which could have changed social desirability bias over time. If participants were influenced by social desirability bias, this would likely have resulted in an overestimate of reported outcomes.

This study was conducted among FSWs in three transit hubs in Zambia, in a population that has had relatively little prior involvement in HIV research. Compared to some settings, there are relatively few FSW-specific services available for participants in this region. This may, in part, explain the high uptake of any HIV testing: exposure to the peer educators was novel, and thus participants in all arms may have been encouraged to test for HIV. However, the results of this study may not be generalizable to FSWs working in different contexts; for example, in capital cities, where services are generally more widely available.

Overall, the results of this study indicate that HIV self-testing is acceptable, accessible, and safe for FSWs in Zambia. Direct provision of an HIV self-test kit yielded the highest coverage of use and testing at one month, but this difference was gone by four months, indicating that over time a delivery model that uses traditional facilities could be effective for implementation of HIV self-testing in this population. This model may also be the most practical, given that it uses the existing health system.

# 6. Specific findings for policy and practice

HIV self-testing was accessible and highly used by participants, but it did not increase HIV testing relative to referral to standard HIV testing services. Although linkage to care and ART initiation were lower in the HIV self-testing arms than the standard-of-care arm, linkage and ART initiation both increased over time. Individuals in the coupon arm were less likely to test for HIV at one month than those in the direct delivery arm, but this difference was gone by four months, indicating that there could be some short-term barriers to HIV self-testing that reduce over time. This indicates that the delivery model may matter in the short term, but once individuals have more time to adjust to the new technology, delivery of HIV self-testing via existing health-systems infrastructure could be sufficient for implementation.

Key findings at each level include the following:

- National: As the government of Zambia considers HIV self-testing policy, our results indicate that HIV self-testing is accessible, acceptable, and safe for FSWs in several contexts in Zambia. Only three instances of intimate partner violence related to HIV self-testing were reported, although background levels of intimate partner violence were very high. Although attention should be paid to the possibility of intimate partner violence, in general HIV self-testing does not appear to increase intimate partner violence.
- Local: From a supply chain and delivery perspective, although direct delivery of the HIV self-test removed many barriers from using the test and resulted in greater use in the short term, provision of the HIV self-test via existing health facilities led to high uptake of the self-test kit over time. Given the complexity of direct delivery of HIV self-testing at scale, working with local health systems that are already in place will probably be sufficient for delivery of HIV self-testing.
- **Project:** Women were highly interested in participating in this study. There were no issues with enrollment and loss to follow-up was minimal. Although we anticipated that loss to follow-up would be a significant issue, more than 90 percent of participants were retained in the study at four months. There were relatively few barriers to implementing the peer educator intervention and women were eager to work as peer educators. However, scalability should be considered, as there are costs involved in recruiting, training, and retaining peer educators.

# **Online appendixes**

Note to the readers: These appendixes are available online only. Please note that these have not been copy-edited or formatted.

# **Online Appendix A: Overview of study procedures**

http://3ieimpact.org/sites/default/files/2019-01/tw2215-zambia-hivst-zest-

### appendix-a.pdf

**Online Appendix B: Baseline questionnaire** 

http://3ieimpact.org/sites/default/files/2019-01/tw2215-zambia-hivst-zest-

appendix-b.pdf

Online Appendix C: One-month questionnaire

http://3ieimpact.org/sites/default/files/2019-01/tw2215-zambia-hivst-zest-appendix-c.pdf

# Online Appendix D: Four-month questionnaire

http://3ieimpact.org/sites/default/files/2019-01/tw2215-zambia-hivst-zest-appendix-d.pdf

# References

Bain, LE, Ditah, C, Awah, PK and Ekukwe, NC, 2016. Ethical implications of HIV self-testing: the game is far from being over. *Pan African Medical Journal*, 25, pp.1–3.

Baral, S, Beyrer, C, Muessig, K, Poteat, T, Wirtz, AL, Decker, MR, Sherman, SG and Kerrigan, D, 2012. Burden of HIV among female sex workers in low-income and middle-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, 12(7), pp.538–549.

Bodkin, K, Delahunty-Pike, A and O'Shea, T, 2015. Reducing stigma in healthcare and law enforcement: a novel approach to service provision for street level sex workers. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, 14(1), pp.322–327.

Chanda, MM, Perez-Brumer, A, Ortblad, K, Mwale, M, Chongo, S, Kamungoma, N, Kanchele, C, Fullem, A, Barresi, L, Bärnighausen, T and Oldenburg, C, 2017. Barriers and facilitators to HIV testing among Zambian female sex workers in three transit hubs. *AIDS Patient Care and STDs*, 31(7), pp.1–8.

Cowan, FM, Davey, CB, Fearon, E, Mushati, P, Dirawo, J, Cambiano, V, Napierala Mavedzenge, S, Hanisch, D, Wong-Gruenwald, R, Chemhuru, M, Masuka, N, Hatzold, K, Mugurungi, O, Busza, J, Philips, AN and Hargreaves, JR, 2017. The HIV care cascade among female sex workers in Zimbabwe: Results of a population-based survey from the sisters antiretroviral therapy programme for prevention of HIV, an integrated response (SAPPH-IRe) Trial. *JAIDS Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome*, 74(4), pp.375–382.

Family Health International, 2005. *Corridors of hope in Southern Africa: HIV prevention needs and opportunities in four border towns*. Arlington, VA: Family Health International.

Family Health International, 2006. Female sex workers in border and transportation routes with trend analysis, 2000-2006. pp.1–79.

Funnell, SC and Rogers, PJ, 2011. Purposeful program theory: effective use of theories of change and logic models, San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

Geibel, S, King'ola, N, Temmerman, M and Luchters, S, 2012. The impact of peer outreach on HIV knowledge and prevention behaviours of male sex workers in Mombasa, Kenya. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, 88(5), pp.357–362.

Gupta, S and Granich, R, 2017. National HIV care continua for key populations. *Journal of the International Association of Providers of AIDS Care (JIAPAC)*, 16(2), pp.125–132.

Hoffman, IF, Latkin, CA, Kukhareva, PV, Malov, SV, Batluk, JV, Shaboltas, AV, Skochilov, RV, Sokolov, NV, Verevochkin, SV, Hudgens, MG and Kozlov, AP, 2013. A peer-educator network HIV prevention intervention among injection drug users: results of a randomized controlled trial in St. Petersburg, Russia. *AIDS and Behavior*, 17(7), pp.2510–2520.

Jamil, M, Prestage, G, Fairley, CK, Grulich, AE, Smith, KS, Chen, M, Holt, M, McNulty, AM, Bavinton, BR, Conway, DP, Wand, H, Keen, P, Bradley, J, Kolstee, J, Batrouney, C, Russell, D, Law, M, Kaldor, JM and Guy, RJ, 2017. Effect of availability of HIV self-testing on HIV testing frequency in gay and bisexual men at high risk of infection (FORTH): a waiting-list randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet HIV*, 4(6), pp.1–10.

Johnson, CC, Kennedy, C, Fonner, V, Siegfried, N, Figueroa, C, Dalal, S, Sands, A and Baggaley, R, 2017. Examining the effects of HIV self-testing compared to standard HIV testing services: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAIDS Journal of the International AIDS Society*, 20(1), pp.1–10.

King, EJ, Maman, S, Bowling, JM, Moracco, KE and Dudina, V, 2013. The influence of stigma and discrimination on female sex workers' access to HIV services in St. Petersburg, Russia. *AIDS and Behavior*, 17(8), pp.2597–2603.

Krishnamurthy, P, Hui, SK, Shivkumar, N, Gowda, C and Pushpalatha, R, 2016. Assessing the impact of peer educator outreach on the likelihood and acceleration of clinic utilization among sex workers. *PLoS ONE*, 11(7), pp.e0159656–10.

Masters, SH, Agot, K, Obonyo, B, Mavedzenge, SN, Maman, S and Thirumurthy, H, 2016. Promoting partner testing and couples testing through secondary distribution of HIV self-tests: a randomized clinical trial. *PLoS Medicine*, 13(11), pp.e1002166–15.

Morisky, DE, Chiao, C, Ksobiech, K and Malow, RM, 2010. Reducing alcohol use, sex risk behaviors, and sexually transmitted infections among Filipina female bar workers: effects of an ecological intervention. *Journal of Prevention & Intervention in the Community*, 38(2), pp.104–117.

Mountain, E, Mishra, S, Vickerman, P, Pickles, M, Gilks, C and Boily, M-C, 2014. Antiretroviral therapy uptake, attrition, adherence and outcomes among HIV-infected female sex workers: a systematic review and meta-analysis *PLoS ONE*, 9(9), pp.e105645–18.

Nunn, AS, Brinkley-Rubinstein, L, Oldenburg, CE, Mayer, KH, Mimiaga, M, Patel, R and Chan, PA, 2017. Defining the HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis care continuum. *AIDS*, 31(5), pp.731–734.

Oldenburg, CE, Perez-Brumer, AG, Reisner, SL, Mayer, KH, Mimiaga, MJ, Hatzenbuehler, ML and Bärnighausen, T, 2016. Human rights protections and HIV prevalence among MSM who sell sex: cross-country comparisons from a systematic review and meta- analysis. *Global Public Health*, 13(4), pp.1–12.

Oldenburg, CE, Ortblad, KF, Chanda, MM, Mwanda, K, Nicodemus, W, Sikaundi, R, Fullem, A, Barresi, LG, Harling, G, and Bärnighausen, T, 2017. Zambian peer educators for HIV self-testing (ZEST) study: rationale and design of a cluster randomized trial of HIV self-testing among female sex workers in Zambia. *BMJ Open*, 7(4), p.e014780.

Onyango, MA, Adu-Sarkodie, Y, Agyarko-Poku, T, Asafo, MK, Sylvester, J, Wondergem, P, Green, K, Wambugu, S, Brennan, AT and Beard, J, 2016. "It's All About Making a Life": poverty, HIV, violence, and other vulnerabilities faced by young female sex workers in Kumasi, Ghana. *JAIDS Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes*, 68(S2), pp.S131–S137.

Sarafian, I, 2012. Process assessment of a peer education programme for HIV prevention among sex workers in Dhaka, Bangladesh: A social support framework. *Social Science & Medicine*, 75(4), pp.668–675.

Schwartz, S, Lambert, A, Phaswana-Mafuya, N, Kose, Z, Mcingana, M, Holland, C, Ketende, S, Yah, C, Sweitzer, S, Hausler, H and Baral, S, 2016. Engagement in the HIV care cascade and barriers to antiretroviral therapy uptake among female sex workers in Port Elizabeth, South Africa: findings from a respondent-driven sampling study. *Sexually Transmitted Infections*, pp.sextrans–2016–052773–8.

Stevens, DR, Vrana, C, Dlin, RE and Korte, J, 2017. A global review of HIV self-testing: themes and implications. *AIDS and Behavior*, 22(2), pp.1–16.

Thirumurthy, H, Masters, SH, Mavedzenge, SN, Maman, S, Omanga, E and Agot, K, 2016. Promoting male partner HIV testing and safer sexual decision making through secondary distribution of self-tests by HIV-negative female sex workers and women receiving antenatal and post-partum care in Kenya: a cohort study. *The Lancet HIV*, 3(6), pp.e266–e274.

UNAIDS, 2014. 90-90-90: *An ambitious treatment target to help end the AIDS epidemic.* Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS).

WHO, 2015. *Consolidated guidelines on HIV testing*. Geneva: World Health Organization (WHO).

WHO, 2016. *Guidelines on HIV self-testing and partner notification: Supplement to consolidated guidelines on HIV testing services*. Geneva: World Health Organization (WHO).

Zou, G, 2004. A modified poisson regression approach to prospective studies with binary data. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 159(7), pp.702–706.

# Other publications in the 3ie Impact Evaluation Report Series

The following reports are available from http://www.3ieimpact.org/evidence-hub/ impact-evaluation-repository

Community delivery of antiretroviral drugs: a non-inferiority matched-pair pragmatic cluster-randomized trial in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 82. Francis, JM, Geldsetzer, P, Asmus, G, Ulenga, N, Ambikapathi, R, Sando, D, Fawzi, W and Bärnighausen, T, 2018.

Nourishing the future: targeting infants and their caregivers to reduce undernutrition in *rural China, 3ie, Impact Evaluation Report 81.* Cai, J, Luo, R, Li, H, Lien, J, Medina, A, Zhou, H and Zhang, L, 2018.

Impacts of the World Food Programme's interventions to treat malnutrition in Niger. 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 80. Brück, T, Ferguson, NTN, Ouédraogo, J and Ziegelhöfer, Z, 2018.

Impact evaluation of the World Food Programme's moderate acute malnutrition treatment and prevention programmes in Sudan. 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 79. Guevarra, E, Mandalazi, E, Balegamire, S, Albrektsen, K, Sadler, K, Abdelsalam, K, Urrea, G and Alawad, S, 2018.

Impact evaluation of WFP's programs targeting moderate acute malnutrition in humanitarian situations in Chad. 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 78. Saboya, M, Rudiger, J, Frize, J, Ruegenberg, D, Rodríguez Seco, A and McMillon, C, 2018.

*Improving midday meal delivery and encouraging micronutrient fortification among children in India,* 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 77. Shastry, GK, Berry, J, Mukherjee, P, Mehta, S and Ruebeck, H, 2018.

*Evaluation of infant development centres: an early years intervention in Colombia,* 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 76. Andrew, A, Attanasio, O, Bernal, R, Cordona, L, Krutikova, S, Heredia, DM, Medina, C, Peña, X, Rubio-Codina, M and Vera-Hernandez, M, 2018.

*Can the wounds of war be healed? Experimental evidence on reconciliation in Sierra Leone.* 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 75. Cilliers, J, Dube, O and Siddiqi, B, 2018.

*Impact evaluation of the Menabe and Melaky development programme in Madagascar,* 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 74. Ring, H, Morey, M, Kavanagh, E, Kamto, K, McCarthy, N, Brubaker, J and Rakotondrafara, C, 2018.

Impact evaluation of the Smallholder Dairy Commercialization Programme in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 73. Bonilla, J, McCarthy, N, Mugatha, S, Rai, N, Coombes, A and Brubaker, J, 2018.

*Impact and adoption of risk-reducing drought-tolerant rice in India*, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 72. Yamano, T, Dar, MH, Panda, A, Gupta, I, Malabayabas, ML and Kelly, E, 2018.

Poverty and empowerment impacts of the Bihar Rural Livelihoods Project in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 71. Hoffmann, V, Rao, V, Datta, U, Sanyal, P, Surendra, V and Majumdar, S 2018.

How should Tanzania use its natural gas? Citizens' views from a nationwide Deliberative *Poll, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 70.* Birdsall, N, Fishkin, J, Haqqi, F, Kinyondo, A, Moyo, M, Richmond, J and Sandefur, J, 2018.

Impact evaluation of the conditional cash transfer program for secondary school attendance in Macedonia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 69. Armand, A and Carneiro, P, 2018.

Age at marriage, women's education, and mother and child outcomes in Bangladesh, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 68. Field, E, Glennerster, R, Nazneen, S, Pimkina, S, Sen, I and Buchmann, N, 2018.

*Evaluating agricultural information dissemination in western Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 67.* Fabregas, R, Kremer, M, Robinson, J and Schilbach, F, 2017.

General equilibrium impact assessment of the Productive Safety Net Program in Ethiopia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 66. Filipski, M, Taylor, JE, Abegaz, GA, Ferede, T, Taffesse, AS and Diao, X, 2017.

Impact of the Uddeepan programme on child health and nutrition in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 65. Kochar, A, Sharma, A and Sharma, A, 2017.

Evaluating oral HIV self-testing to increase HIV testing uptake among truck drivers in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 64. Kelvin, EA, Mwai, E, Romo, ML, George, G, Govender, K, Mantell, JE, Strauss, M, Nyaga, EN and Odhiambo, JO, 2017.

Integration of EPI and paediatric HIV services for improved ART initiation in Zimbabwe, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 63.* Prescott, M, Boeke, C, Gotora, T, Mafaune, HW, Motsi, W, Graves, J, Mangwiro, A and McCarthy, E, 2017.

Increasing male partner HIV testing using self-test kits in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 62. Gichangi, A, Korte, JE, Wambua, J, Vrana, C and Stevens, D, 2017.

Evaluating the impact of community health worker integration into prevention of motherto-child transmission of HIV services in Tanzania, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 61. Nance, N, McCoy, S, Ngilangwa, D, Masanja, J, Njau, P and Noronha, R, 2017.

Using HIV self-testing to promote male partner and couples testing in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 60. Thirumurthy, H, Omanga, E, Obonyo, B, Masters, S and Agot, K, 2017.

Increasing male partner HIV self-testing at antenatal care clinics in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 59. Gichangi, A, Korte, JE, Wambua, J, Vrana, C and Stevens, D, 2017.

Impact of free availability of public childcare on labour supply and child development in Brazil, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 58. Attanasio, O, Paes de Barros, R, Carneiro, P, Evans, D, Lima, L, Olinto, P and Schady, N, 2017.

Estimating the effects of a low-cost early stimulation and parenting education programme in Mexico, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 57. Cardenas, S, Evans, D and Holland, P, 2017.

The Better Obstetrics in Rural Nigeria study: an impact evaluation of the Nigerian *Midwives Service Scheme, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 56.* Okeke, E, Glick, P, Abubakar, IS, Chari, AV, Pitchforth, E, Exley, J, Bashir, U, Setodji, C, Gu, K and Onwujekwe, O, 2017.

The Productive Safety Net Programme in Ethiopia: impacts on children's schooling, labour and nutritional status, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 55. Berhane, G, Hoddinott, J, Kumar, N and Margolies, A, 2016.

The impact of youth skills training on the financial behaviour, employability and educational choice in Morocco, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 54. Bausch, J, Dyer, P, Gardiner, D, Kluve, J and Mizrokhi, E, 2016.

Using advertisements to create demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in South Africa, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 53. Frade, S, Friedman, W, Rech, D and Wilson, N, 2016.

The use of peer referral incentives to increase demand for voluntary medical male *circumcision in Zambia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 52.* Zanolini, A, Bolton, C, Lyabola, LL, Phiri, G, Samona, A, Kaonga, A and Harsha Thirumurthy, H, 2016.

Using smartphone raffles to increase demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in Tanzania, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 51. Mahler, H and Bazant, E, 2016.

Voluntary medical male circumcision uptake through soccer in Zimbabwe, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 50. DeCelles, J, Kaufman, Z, Bhauti, K, Hershow, R, Weiss, H, Chaibva, C, Moyo, N, Braunschweig, E, Mantula, F, Hatzold, K and Ross, D, 2016.

Measuring the impact of SMS-based interventions on uptake of voluntary medical male circumcision in Zambia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 49. Leiby, K, Connor, A, Tsague, L, Sapele, C, Koanga, A, Kakaire, J and Wang, P, 2016.

Assessing the impact of delivering messages through intimate partners to create demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in Uganda, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 48. Semeere, AS, Bbaale, DS, Castelnuovo, B, Kiragga, A, Kigozi, J, Muganzi, A, Kambugu, A and Coutinho, AG, 2016.

Optimising the use of economic interventions to increase demand for voluntary medical male circumcision in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 47. Thirumurthy, H, Omanga, E, Rao, SO, Murray, K, Masters, S and Agot, K, 2016.

The impact of earned and windfall cash transfers on livelihoods and conservation in Sierra Leone, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 46. Bulte, E, Conteh, B, Kontoleon, A, List, J, Mokuwa, E, Richards, P, Turley, T and Voors, M, 2016.

Property tax experiment in Pakistan: Incentivising tax collection and improving performance, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 45. Khan, A, Khwaja, A and Olken, B, 2016.

Impact of mobile message reminders on tuberculosis treatment outcomes in Pakistan, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 44. Mohammed, S, Glennerster, R and Khan, A, 2016.

Making networks work for policy: Evidence from agricultural technology adoption in Malawi, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 43. Beaman, L, BenYishay, A, Fatch, P, Magruder, J and Mobarak, AM, 2016.

Estimating the impact and cost-effectiveness of expanding access to secondary education in Ghana, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 42. Dupas, P, Duflo, E and Kremer, M, 2016.

Evaluating the effectiveness of computers as tutors in China, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 41. Mo, D, Bai, Y, Boswell, M and Rozelle, S, 2016.

*Micro entrepreneurship support programme in Chile, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 40.* Martínez, CA, Puentes, EE and Ruiz-Tagle, JV, 2016.

*Thirty-five years later: evaluating the impacts of a child health and family planning programme in Bangladesh, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 39.* Barham, T, Kuhn, R, Menken, J and Razzaque, A, 2016.

*Effectiveness of a rural sanitation programme on diarrhoea, soil-transmitted helminth infection and malnutrition in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 38.* Clasen, T, Boisson, S, Routray, P, Torondel, B, Bell, M, Cumming, O, Ensink, J, Freeman, M and Jenkins, M, 2016.

*Evaluating the impact of vocational education vouchers on out-of-school youth in Kenya, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 37.* Hicks, JH, Kremer, M, Mbiti, I and Miguel, E, 2016.

Removing barriers to higher education in Chile: evaluation of peer effects and scholarships for test preparation, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 36. Banerjee, A, Duflo E and Gallego, F, 2016.

Sustainability of impact: dimensions of decline and persistence in adopting a biofortified crop in Uganda, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 35. McNiven, S, Gilligan, DO and Hotz, C 2016.

A triple win? The impact of Tanzania's Joint Forest Management programme on livelihoods, governance and forests, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 34. Persha, L and Meshack, C, 2016.

The effect of conditional transfers on intimate partner violence: evidence from Northern Ecuador, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 33. Hidrobo, M, Peterman, A and Heise, L, 2016.

The effect of transfers and preschool on children's cognitive development in Uganda, 3 ie Impact Evaluation Report 32. Gillian, DO and Roy, S, 2016.

Can egovernance reduce capture of public programmes? Experimental evidence from India's employment guarantee, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 31. Banerjee, A, Duflo, E, Imbert, C, Mathew, S and Pande, R, 2015.

Improving maternal and child health in India: evaluating demand and supply strategies, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 30*. Mohanan, M, Miller, G, Forgia, GL, Shekhar, S and Singh, K, 2016.

Smallholder access to weather securities in India: demand and impact on production decisions, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 28. Ceballos, F, Manuel, I, Robles, M and Butler, A, 2015.

What happens once the intervention ends? The medium-term impacts of a cash transfer programme in Malawi, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 27. Baird, S, Chirwa, E, McIntosh, C and Özler, B, 2015.

Validation of hearing screening procedures in Ecuadorian schools, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 26. Muñoz, K, White, K, Callow-Heusser, C and Ortiz, E, 2015.

Assessing the impact of farmer field schools on fertilizer use in China, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 25. Burger, N, Fu, M, Gu, K, Jia, X, Kumar, KB and Mingliang, G, 2015.

The SASA! study: a cluster randomised trial to assess the impact of a violence and HIV prevention programme in Kampala, Uganda, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 24.* Watts, C, Devries, K, Kiss, L, Abramsky, T, Kyegombe, N and Michau, L, 2014.

Enhancing food production and food security through improved inputs: an evaluation of Tanzania's National Agricultural Input Voucher Scheme with a focus on gender impacts, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 23. Gine, X, Patel, S, Cuellar-Martinez, C, McCoy, S and Lauren, R, 2015.

A wide angle view of learning: evaluation of the CCE and LEP programmes in Haryana, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 22. Duflo, E, Berry, J, Mukerji, S and Shotland, M, 2015.

Shelter from the storm: upgrading housing infrastructure in Latin American slums, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 21. Galiani, S, Gertler, P, Cooper, R, Martinez, S, Ross, A and Undurraga, R, 2015.

Environmental and socioeconomic impacts of Mexico's payments for ecosystem services programme, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 20. Alix-Garcia, J, Aronson, G, Radeloff, V, Ramirez-Reyes, C, Shapiro, E, Sims, K and Yañez-Pagans, P, 2015.

A randomised evaluation of the effects of an agricultural insurance programme on rural households' behaviour: evidence from China, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 19. Cai, J, de Janvry, A and Sadoulet, E, 2014.

Impact of malaria control and enhanced literacy instruction on educational outcomes among school children in Kenya: a multi-sectoral, prospective, randomised evaluation, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 18. Brooker, S and Halliday, K, 2015.

Assessing long-term impacts of conditional cash transfers on children and young adults in rural Nicaragua, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 17. Barham, T, Macours, K, Maluccio, JA, Regalia, F, Aguilera, V and Moncada, ME, 2014. The impact of mother literacy and participation programmes on child learning: evidence from a randomised evaluation in India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 16. Banerji, R, Berry, J and Shortland, M, 2014.

A youth wage subsidy experiment for South Africa, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 15. Levinsohn, J, Rankin, N, Roberts, G and Schöer, V, 2014.

Providing collateral and improving product market access for smallholder farmers: a randomised evaluation of inventory credit in Sierra Leone, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 14. Casaburi, L, Glennerster, R, Suri, T and Kamara, S, 2014.

Scaling up male circumcision service provision: results from a randomised evaluation in *Malawi, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 13.* Thornton, R, Chinkhumba, J, Godlonton, S and Pierotti, R, 2014.

*Targeting the poor: evidence from a field experiment in Indonesia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 12.* Atlas, V, Banerjee, A, Hanna, R, Olken, B, Wai-poi, M and Purnamasari, R, 2014.

An impact evaluation of information disclosure on elected representatives' performance: evidence from rural and urban India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 11. Banerjee, A, Duflo, E, Imbert, C, Pande, R, Walton, M and Mahapatra, B, 2014.

*Truth-telling by third-party audits and the response of polluting firms: Experimental evidence from India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 10.* Duflo, E, Greenstone, M, Pande, R and Ryan, N, 2013.

No margin, no mission? Evaluating the role of incentives in the distribution of public goods in Zambia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 9. Ashraf, N, Bandiera, O and Jack, K, 2013.

Paying for performance in China's battle against anaemia, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 8. Zhang, L, Rozelle, S and Shi, Y, 2013.

Social and economic impacts of Tuungane: final report on the effects of a communitydriven reconstruction programme in the Democratic Republic of Congo, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 7. Humphreys, M, Sanchez de la Sierra, R and van der Windt, P, 2013.

The impact of daycare on maternal labour supply and child development in Mexico, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 6. Angeles, G, Gadsden, P, Galiani, S, Gertler, P, Herrera, A, Kariger, P and Seira, E, 2014.

Impact evaluation of the non-contributory social pension programme 70 y más in Mexico, *3ie Impact Evaluation Report 5.* Rodríguez, A, Espinoza, B, Tamayo, K, Pereda, P, Góngora, V, Tagliaferro, G and Solís, M, 2014.

Does marginal cost pricing of electricity affect groundwater pumping behaviour of farmers? Evidence from India, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 4. Meenakshi, JV, Banerji, A, Mukherji, A and Gupta, A, 2013.

The GoBifo project evaluation report: Assessing the impacts of community-driven development in Sierra Leone, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 3. Casey, K, Glennerster, R and Miguel, E, 2013.

A rapid assessment randomised-controlled trial of improved cookstoves in rural Ghana, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 2. Burwen, J and Levine, DI, 2012.

The promise of preschool in Africa: A randomised impact evaluation of early childhood development in rural Mozambique, 3ie Impact Evaluation Report 1. Martinez, S, Naudeau, S and Pereira, V, 2012.

HIV testing is the critical first step for realization of the 90-90-90 targets of having 90 per cent of people living with HIV aware of their status, 90 per cent of those linked to care, and 90 per cent of them virally suppressed. HIV testing among female sex workers in Sub-Saharan Africa remains below that target. HIV self-testing may be a strategy to increase testing among this population.

The evaluation assessed whether HIV self-tests increased HIV testing among female sex workers in transit towns. Peer educators were very successful at encouraging female sex workers to test. Nearly 90 per cent of the control group, who were referred to standard facility-based testing, received a test. HIV self-tests did not make a difference overall to HIV testing rates.

#### **Impact Evaluation Series**

International Initiative for Impact Evaluation 202-203, Rectangle One D-4, Saket District Centre New Delhi – 110017 India

3ie@3ieimpact.org Tel: +91 11 4989 4444



www.3ieimpact.org